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Press Release 

North Carolina Coalition for Israel 
TO:  General Press 

Date and Time: 

            The North Carolina Coalition for Israel has announced the preparation of 
a Complaint to be filed in the United States District Court for the Middle District of 
North Carolina, to be filed against the City of Durham, North Carolina; Durham 
City Council and Steve Schewel, Mayor, Jillian Johnson, Mayor Pro Tem, 
Vernetta Alston, Javiera Caballero, DeDreana Freeman, Mark-Anthony 
Middleton, and Charlie Reece, all in their official capacities as officials of the City 
of Durham and Members of the Durham City Council; Durham Human Relations 
Commission; Andrea M. Hudson, HRC Commissioner; Diane Standaert, HRC 
Commission Chair; John Rooks, HRC Commission; and Mikel Barton, HRC 
Commission.  

            The North Carolina Coalition for Israel will be joined by Kathryn Wolf, 
Rabbi Jerome Fox and Perri Shalom-Liberty as Plaintiffs. 

            Counsel for Plaintiffs are Clifford A. Rieders of Rieders, Travis, 
Humphrey, Waters & Dohrmann, and D. J. O’Brien of Brooks Pierce. 

            In keeping with the Coalition’s reputation for integrity, the Complaint has 
been sent by its attorneys to Kimberly Rehberg,City Attorney, for review prior to 
filing and in order to determine whether any resolution is possible prior to formal 
litigation occurring. 

            The lengthy and detailed Complaint explains the manner in which the 
Plaintiffs and Jewish community in the City of Durham have been discriminated 
against based upon religion and nationality due to the conduct of the Defendants, 
including but not limited to the City of Durham, North Carolina. 

            The pleading to be filed with the Court, if the matter cannot be resolved, 
details how Mayor Steve Schewel, City Council and others, demonized the 
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Jewish community in stereotypical anti-Semitic fashion by making false and 
highly misleading claims about the State of Israel and its police training 
programs.  

            The City of Durham, through its elected officials, disregarded Durham 
Police Chief Cerelyn Davis’s endorsement of the Israel Exchange program in 
which she said that she was never instructed on methods to oppress Palestinian 
Arabs or any other group.  Nevertheless, City officials passed a “statement” 
which was knowingly false, claiming that Israel was a source of “militarized 
policing” and thus prohibited any future involvement in the Israel program.  None 
had ever been planned. 

            The attorneys explained in their correspondence to the city attorney that 
the city and the rest of the Defendants would be given 30 days to determine if 
there is any serious interest in prefiling negotiations.  Thereafter, the Complaint 
will be filed with the federal court, and litigation will ensue. 

 


